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STANDARDS HEARING SUB-COMMITTEE 
AGENDA 

 
1.   Election of Chairman/woman  
 To elect a Chairman/woman for the meeting. 

 
2.   Apologies for absence  
 To receive apologies for absence, including notifications of any 

changes to the membership of the Committee. 
 

3.   Declarations of interests 
 

 

(a)   To receive declarations of non pecuniary interests in respect of 
items on this agenda 

 

 For reference:  Having declared their non pecuniary interest 
members may remain in the meeting and speak and, vote on the 
matter in question.  A completed disclosure of interests form should 
be returned to the Clerk before the conclusion of the meeting. 
 

(b)   To receive declarations of disclosable pecuniary interests in respect 
of items on this agenda 

 

 For reference:  Where a Member has a disclosable pecuniary 
interest he/she must leave the meeting during consideration of the 
item.  However, the Member may remain in the meeting to make 
representations, answer questions or give evidence if the public 
have a right to do so, but having done so the Member must then 
immediately leave the meeting, may not vote and must not 
improperly seek to influence the outcome of the matter.  A 
completed disclosure of interests form should be returned to the 
Clerk before the conclusion of the meeting. 
 
(Please Note:  If Members and Officers wish to seek advice on any 
potential interests they may have, they should contact Democratic 
Services or Legal Services prior to the meeting.) 
 

4.   Allegation of a Breach of the Member Code of Conduct (Pages 3 - 80) 
 To consider a report and determine what action, if any, should be 

taken in respect of allegations made against a Member of Torbay 
Council in accordance with the Local Protocol for Assessment and 
Determination of Allegations of Breaches of the Members Code of 
Conduct. 
 



Torbay Council 
Pre-Hearing Process Summary 

 
Name of the subject member: Councillor Richard Haddock 
 
Name of the complainant: Councillor John Thomas 
 
Committee Members: Councillors James O’Dwyer, 

Mike Morey and Cindy Stocks 
 
Monitoring Officer: Anne-Marie Bond 
 
Investigating Officer/ 
Ethical Standards Officer (if appropriate): Amanda Barlow 
 
Clerk to the Hearing: Lisa Antrobus 
 
Summary of the Complaint 
 
That during the course of the Council meeting on 3 February 2016 Councillor 
Haddock made allegations that were critical of officers, and suggested behaviour 
on the part of officers that was improper, unprofessional and not neutral, to an 
extent that the whole lawfulness of the amendment was being questioned. 
 
That Councillor Haddock referred to a ‘junior officer’ in an interview with a 
reporter regarding the Radio 1 Big Weekend, which led to an article being 
published on the front page of the Herald Express on the 3 February 2016, 
leaving the impression that officers actions or inactions had cost the Bay an 
important event. 
 
Relevant Section(s) of the Code of Conduct 
 

 Paragraph 5(h) – You must not conduct yourself in a manner or behave in 
such a way so as to give a reasonable person the impression that you 
have brought your office or the Council into disrepute; 

 
Relevant section of the Member and Officer Local Protocol 
 

 Paragraph 9.1(f) – Not to be personally criticised in meetings of the 
Council, the Executive, or any Committee, or any other meeting at which 
members of the public or third parties are present, or in the media.  If 
members are unhappy with an officer’s performance they shall raise the 
issue in private with an appropriate Executive Head or Executive Director 
of Operations and Finance in the cases of posts at Executive Head level 
and above in accordance with paragraph 16 (Paragraph 16 of this protocol 
sets out ‘when things go wrong’). 
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Findings of fact in the Investigation Report that are agreed 
 
As in the Investigating Officer’s Report. 
 
Findings of Fact in the Investigation Report that are not agreed 
 
None. 
 
Date, time and location of the hearing 
 
11:00 a.m., Wednesday, 31 August 2016 
Meadfoot Room, Town Hall, Torquay 
 
Will the subject member attend or be represented? 
 
Subject member will attend and will not be represented. 
 
Will the Monitoring Officer be attending? 
 
Yes 
 
Names of any witnesses who will be asked to give evidence? 
 
None.  
 
Outline of the proposed procedure for the hearing 
 
The Sub-Committee will firstly receive a summary of the allegation and the key 
issues from the Monitoring Officer. 
 
They will then have to agree the findings of fact (which are set out in 
investigator’s report). 
 
Then consider whether or not the subject member has failed to follow the Code 
of Conduct for Members. 
 
Then, if they consider that he has not breached the Code, whether they should 
make any recommendations to the Council. 
 
OR 
 
If they consider that he has breached the Code, what if any, sanctions should be 
imposed and if they should make any recommendations to the Council with a 
view to promoting high standards of conduct among members. 
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The Investigating Officer and subject member will be given the opportunity to 
comment on each stage of the process and may ask questions through the Chair 
as no cross examination will be permitted.  Members of the Sub-Committee may 
ask questions of any persons present at anytime during the meeting. 
 
Appendices 
 
Appendix 1 Investigation Report 
 
Anne-Marie Bond, Monitoring Officer 
17 August 2016 
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INVESTIGATION REPORT 

 

LOCAL GOVERNMENT ACT 2000 

 

 

 

ALLEGATION OF FAILURE TO COMPLY WITH THE CODE OF CONDUCT AND 

BREACH OF THE LOCAL PROTOCOL – MEMBERS AND OFFICERS RELATIONS 

 

  

 

 

REFERENCE A-MB/RH01 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

INVESTIGATING OFFICER 

 

MISS AMANDA BARLOW 

DEPUTY MONITORING OFFICER 

THE COUNCIL OF THE BOROUGH OF TORBAY 

ISSUED:  
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INTRODUCTION 

 

1.1. On 07 March 2016 the Council of the Borough of Torbay received a 

complaint from Councillor John Thomas (“the complainant”) against 

Councillor Richard Haddock (“the respondent”). The complaint was 

considered by Torbay Council’s Deputy Monitoring Officer, Amanda Barlow 

and Independent Person, Christine Payne on 08 March 2016 and it was 

resolved that the respondent be given an opportunity to respond to the 

complaint.  

 

1.2. By a letter dated 01 April 2016, the respondent set out his response to the 

allegations presented to him. Namely; 

 

1.2.1 During the Full Council Meeting held on the 3rd February 2016, the 

respondent made serious allegations that were critical of Officers, and 

suggested behaviour on the part of Officers that was improper, 

unprofessional and not neutral (quote “divide and rule by Staff”) to 

such an extent that the whole lawfulness of the amendment was being 

questioned; and 

1.2.2 Whether the respondent broke the Member Officer Protocol when 

referring to a “Junior Officer” in an interview with a reporter over the 

Big Weekend which led to the front page article on the Herald Express 

on the 3rd February, leaving the impression that Officers actions or 

inactions had cost the Bay an important events opportunity. These 

remarks were not supported by evidence and were wholly inaccurate. 

 

1.3. This report represents my findings and is being presented to Anne Marie-

Bond, Monitoring Officer, who will be acting as legal advisor to Council of the 

Borough of Torbay Standards Committee/Sub-committee. 

 

1.4. This investigation has been carried out in accordance with the guidance on 

‘How to Conduct an Investigation’ produced by Standards for England that 

was applicable to the Code of Conduct for Members pursuant to the Local 

Government Act 2000. 
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1.5. Appendix A sets out the evidence that has been compiled and considered 

during the course of the investigation.  

 

2. EXECUTIVE SUMMARY 

 

2.1. The Council of the Borough of Torbay received a complaint from Councillor 

John Thomas on the 07 March 2016 which called in to question the conduct 

of Councillor Richard Haddock, during a debate at a Full Council Meeting 

held on the 03 February 2016 and an interview given by him that resulted in 

an article being published on the front page of the Herald Express on the 03 

February 2016. A copy of Councillor John Thomas’s full complaint is included 

at Appendix A. 

 

2.2. A further meeting was convened between the Deputy Monitoring Officer, 

Amanda Barlow and Independent Person, Christine Payne on the 19 April 

2016 to consider the response submitted by the respondent dated 01 April 

2016. In considering the written response, it was resolved that a full 

Investigation be carried out, as the potential Breach of the Code of Conduct 

was sufficiently serious that an investigation should be undertaken in order to 

either discount or substantiate the complaint and to determine what sanction, 

if any is appropriate. 

 
 

2.3 I have considered the provisions of the Code of Conduct and the Local 

Protocol – Members and Officer Relations of the Council of the Borough of 

Torbay, as identified by the complainant. I have grouped the potential 

breaches into the following questions; 

 

2.3.1 Did the respondent’s submissions during Torbay’s Housing Strategy 

2015-2020 debate at the Full Council Hearing on the 03 February 2016 

breach the Code of Conduct of the Council of the Borough of Torbay. 

(Part 1, paragraph 5(h). 

 

2.3.2 Did the respondent’s submissions to the Herald Express which resulted 

in an article being printed on the front page of the Herald Express on 

the 03 February 2016 breach the provisions of the Local Protocol – 
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Members and Officer Relations of the Council of the Borough of 

Torbay. (paragraph 9.1(f)). 

 

2.4 Having completed my investigation I believe that the respondent has 

breached both the Code of Conduct and the Local Protocol – Members and 

Officer Relations in respect of the elements set out above.  

 

3. COUNCILLOR’S OFFICIAL DETAILS 

 

3.1. The respondent, Councillor Richard Haddock, was elected as a Councillor in 

May 2015 for the St Marys with Summercombe ward in the Borough of 

Torbay. 

 

3.2. The respondent  has received the following relevant training; 

 

 Communication & Media Skills (as part of a group) on the 19 May 2015 

 Code of Conduct (as part of a group) on the 28 May 2015 

 

4. THE RELEVANT LEGISLATION AND PROTOCOLS 

 

4.1. The Council of the Borough of Torbay have adopted a Code of Conduct in 

which the following paragraph is included:- 

 

4.1.1. Paragraph 5(h) –”conduct yourself in a manner or behave in 

such a way so as to give a reasonable person the impression that you 

have brought your office or the Council in to disrepute”. 

 

4.2. The Council of the Borough of Torbay Constitution has a Local Protocol – 

Member and Officer Relations in which the following paragraph is included, 

under the heading ‘What Officers may expect from Members’ :- 

 

4.2.1. Paragraph 9.1(f) – “Not to be personally criticised in meetings of the    

Council, the Executive, or any Committee, or any other meeting at which 

members of the public or third parties are present, or in the media. If 

members are unhappy with an officer’s performance they shall raise the 

issue in private with an appropriate Executive Head or Executive Director 
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of Operations and Finance in the cases of posts at Executive Head Level 

and above in accordance with paragraph 16 (Paragraph 16 of this 

Protocol sets out ‘when things go wrong’). 

  

5. THE EVIDENCE GATHERED  

 

5.1. The evidence I have taken into account during my investigation is all that 

documented in Appendix A.  

 

5.2. I have taken oral evidence from; 

 The Complainant, 

 The Respondent, 

 Torbay Council’s Chief Executive, Steve Parrock. 

 

5.3.  I have also taken account of documentary evidence from; 

 The Complainant, 

 The Respondent, 

 Torbay Council’s Chief Executive, Steve Parrock. 

 Torbay Council’s Assistant Director (Community and Customer 

Services), Frances Hughes, 

 Torbay Council’s Head of Communication, Michelle Pierce 

 

     5.4. I have also taken account of the following documentary evidence; 

 A transcript of Torbay’s Housing Strategy 2015-2020 debate at the Full 

Council Hearing on the 03 February 2016 

 The said Herald Express article dated 03 February 2016 

 Code of Conduct of the Council of the Borough of Torbay 

 Torbay Council – Constitution. Local Protocol – Members and Officer 

Relations. 

 

6. SUMMARY OF THE MATERIAL FACTS 

 

6.1 Summary of the complaint 

 

6.1.2 The complainant calls in to question the conduct of the respondent and 

seeks a determination on whether the respondent has breached the Page 11



 

Code of Conduct of the Council of the Borough of Torbay and the Local 

Protocol – Members and Officer Relations of the Council of the 

Borough of Torbay.  

 

6.2 Summary of the respondent’s response to the Complaint 

 

6.2.2 In respect of comments made at the Full Council hearing on the 03 

February 2016, initially the respondent did not accept that the 

complaint disclosed a sufficiently serious enough breach to merit 

further investigation. The respondent did however, apologise if any 

Officer had been offended by his remarks. 

 

6.2.3 In respect of the Herald Express article dated the 03 February 2016, 

the respondent does not accept that his remarks were wholly 

inaccurate. Instead the respondent is of the opinion that his comments 

were entirely accurate. 

 

6.3 Summary of Evidence gathered in the course of this investigation 

 

6.3.1 The transcript of Torbay’s Housing Strategy 2015-2020, sets out the 

debate and documents the comments made by the respondent which 

form part of the complaint. Namely this evidences the respondent 

saying; “What is going on please? Is this divide and rule by the staff or 

something?” 

 

6.3.2 The comments made by the respondent to the Herald Express and as 

printed in the said article, call in to question repeat conduct of junior 

officers, allege that the officers were unhelpful and had sent the 

promoters away, mysteriously some staff did not seem interested, had 

cost the Council, that the Council could have obtained a licence and 

that the Mayor and Members found out after the promoters had been 

turned away. 

 

6.3.3 The report by Torbay Council’s Assistant Director (Community and 

Customer Services) (as set out in Appendix A) evidences the actual 
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conduct of Council officers which has been called in to question by the 

respondent. 

 

6.3.4 The written submissions of Torbay Council’s, Chief Executive sets out 

the impact of the respondent’s conduct on both the Council and its 

employees.  

 

6.3.5 The respondent attended and took part in relevant training during May 

2015, as part of his induction as an elected Councillor. 

 

6.4 I find as fact, the following:- 

6.4.1 That the respondent made and has accepted that he made the 

comments set out in the transcript of Torbay’s Housing Strategy 2015-

2020, as debated at Full Council on the 03 February 2016 and that 

reported in the Herald Express article dated 03 February 2016. 

6.4.2 The respondent has from the outset stood by his comments reported in 

the Herald Express article dated 03 February 2016 and has not 

disputed any of its contents. 

 

6.4.3 The respondent attended training in respect of Code of Conduct and 

Communication & Media Skills during May 2015. Therefore the 

respondent knew or should have known what was reasonably expected 

of him. 

 

6.4.4 The respondent did not speak with a Senior Officer to express his 

concerns about officers of the Council before making his comments at 

the Full Council hearing on the 03 February 2016. The comments 

made by the respondent about Council officers were unsubstantiated 

and anyone present at the meeting, listening to the recording or 

reading the transcript, would have been given an inaccurate account of 

officers’ conduct. 

 

6.4.5 The respondent did not speak with a Senior Officer of the Council, or 

make enquiries with officers of the Council’s Events Team before 

making comments to the Herald Express in respect of the Radio 1 Big 

Weekend. The comments made by the respondent were 
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unsubstantiated and gave an inaccurate account to anyone reading this 

article of officers’ conduct. 

 

6.4.6 The report written by Frances Hughes, Assistant Director (Community 

and Customer Services) sets out the following: 

 Positive email correspondence between a promoter and an 

officer which demonstrates engagement by that officer to secure 

events within the Borough of Torbay.  

 No evidence to suggest that officers acting independently have 

turned away either Elton John’s promoter or Radio One.  

 In respect of Elton John, it cannot be concluded that the event 

did not progress to a more formal discussion based on ‘junior 

officers’ actions alone, as senior management and politicians at 

the time had the opportunity to progress the relationship. 

 

6.4.7 An approach from Promoters is a very operational matter. There is no 

automatic requirement by Council officers to notify the Mayor or 

Members of an approach by a promoter, where there is no formal 

approach for a specific piece of land/event. 

 

7.  THE RESPONDENT’S ADDITIONAL SUBMISSIONS 

 

7.1 At Appendix A is a copy of the respondent’s initial letter to the Deputy Monitoring 

Officer, Amanda Barlow dated 01 April 2016. In addition there have been two 

further letters from the respondent to the Deputy Monitoring Officer, Amanda-

May Barlow, dated 11 May 2016 and 12 June 2016. These can also be seen at 

Appendix A.  

 

8. THE COMPLAINANT’S ADDITIONAL SUBMISSIONS 

 

8.1 At Appendix A is a copy of the complainant’s additional submissions dated 25 

May 2016. 
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9. FINDINGS 

 

9.1 Having completed my investigation I consider that the actions of the respondent 

amount to a breach of paragraph 5(h) of the Code of Conduct for the reasons 

referred to in paragraph 6.4 of this report. 

 

9.2 In addition, I consider that the actions of the respondent amount to a breach of 

paragraph 9.1(f) of the Local Protocol – Member and Officer Relations for the 

reasons referred to in paragraph 6.4 of this report. 

 

10. INDEPENDENT PERSON 

 

10.1 The Independent Person has had sight of this report and they have made the 

following comments: 

 The report is thorough and addresses all the issues. 

 The report is fair, balanced and makes logical and reasonable 

recommendations. 

 The recommendation that Councillor Haddock apologises to the Officers 

involved and undertakes further relevant training addresses the key 

issues. It also agrees with the tentative proposal by Councillor Haddock 

himself in paragraph 1 of his letter to the Deputy Monitoring Officer dated 1 

April 2016 where he states that he ‘is looking forward to the training 

sessions you will be recommending to the Monitoring Officer’. 

 I agree that refresher training would be appropriate where there is 

evidence that other Councillors are not fully aware of the Council’s 

Constitution and overall governance protocols and that focus should be 

given on Member/Officer relations. 

 

11. RECOMMENDATIONS 

 

 Respondent to publicly apologise to Officers at the first available Full Council 

Meeting for the unsubstantiated and inaccurate comments made by him at 

Full Council on the 03 February 2016 and that quoted by him and 

subsequently printed on the front page of Herald Express on the 03 February 

2016. 
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 Respondent to undertake further Communication and Media Skills training 

  

 All Councillors to undertake refresher training with regard to the Council's 

Constitution and overall governance protocols, including overview of Member 

and Officer Relations, thereby ensuring that there is a shared understanding 

and respectful acceptance of such matters.  
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APPENDIX A – Schedule of evidence taken into account  

 

No. Document Date Page 
 

1 Transcript of Torbay’s Housing Strategy 2015-2020 

debate at the Full Council Hearing. 

03/02/2016 19 

2 Herald Express article. 03/02/2016 31 

3 Complaint from Councillor John Thomas. 
 

07/03/2016 
(received) 
 

33 

4 Letter from the Deputy Monitoring Officer to the 

Respondent. 

10/03/2016 37 

5 Letter from the Respondent to Deputy Monitoring 
Officer. 

01/04/2016 
 

39 

6 Letter from the Deputy Monitoring Officer to the 

Respondent. 

03/05/2016 41 

7 Letter from the Deputy Monitoring Officer to the 

Respondent. 

03/05/2016 43 

8 Letter from the Respondent to Deputy Monitoring 

Officer. 

11/05/2016 45 

9 Email from Torbay Council’s Head of 

Communication, Michelle Pierce, to Deputy 

Monitoring Officer. 

11/05/2016 47 

10 Letter from the Deputy Monitoring Officer to the 

Respondent. 

17/05/2016 48 

11 Email from Torbay Council’s Chief Executive, Steve 

Parrock to Deputy Monitoring Officer. 

19/05/2016 50 

12 Letter from the Respondent to Deputy Monitoring 

Officer. 

12/06/2016 52 

13 Letter from the Deputy Monitoring Officer to the 

Respondent. 

20/06/2016 54 

14 Redacted report from Torbay Council’s Assistant 

Director (Community and Customer Services), 

Frances Hughes. 

28/06/2016 56 

15 Complainant’s additional submissions. 25/05/2016 71 

16 Communications & Media Skills Attendance 

Register. 

19/05/2015 73 
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17 Code of Conduct Training Register. 28/05/2015 75 

18 Extract from Code of Conduct of the Council of the 

Borough of Torbay, Paragraph 5(h). 

 77 

19 Extract from Torbay Council – Constitution. Local 

Protocol – Members and Officer Relations, 

Paragraph 9.1(f). 

 79 
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Torbay’s housing strategy 2015-2020 

Chairman: We now move to item 8, Torbay’s housing strategy 2015 – 2020, Mayors response to 

Councils recommendations, Councillor O’Dwyer. 

Cllr O’Dwyer: Thank you Mr Chairman I would just like to declare a non pecuniary interest.  

Chairman: Thank you. As you will be aware any amendments to change this, the Mayors policy 

framework proposal requires two thirds of the members present and voting accepts the amendment 

and the substantive motion if the amendment falls the mayors policy framework proposal will stand 

and therefore no further vote will be taken. Can Councillor King please put his motion to the Council.  

Cllr King: To Councillors I am pleased that we are now able to re-present our Torbay housing 

strategy for 2015 – 2020. The Mayor has considered the recommendations of the overview and 

scrutiny board and published his response informed by my advice, as lead councillor of this portfolio, 

on the 8th January. I believe all the recommendations of the Overview and Scrutiny reports have 

been responded to and the summary strategy document has been substantially reworked to allow 

the detail of target and drivers to be included. The covering report to Council shows a useful table in 

which each recommendation has a summary reply. The housing strategy remains an umbrella of 

documents and the associated documents i.e. the homelessness strategy and commissioning plan 

‘My home is my life’ has not been altered as no specific objections were made to the associated 

documents and plans.                 

I reiterate from my introduction to this strategy before Christmas that the Council recognises 

through this strategy the challenges that we face in Torbay in enabling the right mix and choice of 

housing. Housing is part of our plans to improve the economic prosperity and healthy lives of people 

in the bay. The delivery plan recognises the activities that will steer us and our partners in the right 

direction in meeting housing demand, integrating housing and health commissioning and improving 

the quality of homes. Success is important in providing a housing system that works for everybody in 

a time of reducing resources and increased need. We want to get maximum benefit from changes in 

central government policy, this includes trying to have a positive relationship with developers as part 

of the delivery of the local plan to enable house building over the period. The strategy reminds us 

that the Council has enabled housing development over the last four years albeit it was in difficult 

market conditions during a recession. The new South Devon Highway will encourage more 

investment in the bay and we will use that and other opportunities to build more housing and 

improve housing standards over the next few years. Government policy in relation to housing is 

changing and the Council will need to remain nimble and responsive to new opportunities as they 

appear, and a degree of flexibility will be needed if our delivery plans and our overall ambitions will 

remain the same.           

Finally a reminder our homelessness strategy is before you tonight and it is a statutory element of 

the housing strategy. It has been consulted on, we are all facing increasing pressure on 

homelessness in the bay and the plan supports close partnership working to mitigate as much as 

possible and prevent, where we can, those at risk of homelessness. I recommend this housing 

strategy and the homeless plan to this Council this evening.  

Chairman: Thank you Councillor, do you have a seconder? 

Councillor Mills: Yes Chairman I rise to second and reserve my right. 
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Chairman: Councillor Thomas  

Councillor D Thomas: Thank you very much indeed... apologies, I do have an amendment which I 

wish to be circulated please.  

Chairman: Having the document in front of me I will call for a five minute break to allow members to 

read and hopefully digest the content. Thank you.  

5 Minute break  

Chairman: Right, Councillors, Thank you. If you could take your seats we will now resume you have 

had time, I hope, to browse the document Councillor ..... 

Councillor D Thomas: Thank you very much indeed Mr Chairman. Ok, so the amendment that has 

now been proposed and put on the table, I have just heard a few members say ‘ there’s a lot of 

words here we haven’t read it and where’s it come from’.  So let’s just talk about first of all where 

this amendment has actually come from, and a lot of members will have already seen it on a number 

of occasions. So, first of all I would like to thank the executive lead for the work that he has done on 

the housing strategy not forgetting that it was from a motion from myself that asked for the housing 

strategy to be brought forward at early opportunity, and that has come forward which is fantastic. 

So the amendment that is on the table tonight, originates from a conversation that a number of 

members had with the lead housing officer, xxxxxxxx, as to what should be in the housing strategy 

that hasn’t made the final cut. What should have been there?, is there anything at all that should 

have been there that isn’t there? that was the question.  What we received back is effectively this 

document. So what you have in front of you tonight Councillors is basically an officer’s piece of work, 

this is not a political amendment and you will see that it has been produced cross party. So it is split 

effectively into three parts; increasing the supply of affordable homes, dealing with our care homes 

and land availability. This in no way detracts from the housing strategy; this effectively provides an 

action plan as a bolt on to the housing strategy to add some more meat on to the bones. Councillor 

King spoke about the housing strategy needs to be nimble, responsive and flexible; I would suggest 

that this amendment adds all those things into the housing strategy. The first eight items that 

appear there within the, increasing the supply of affordable homes, they are a whole host of options 

that, treat it as a tool kit that you can basically use one item from the tool kit, two or all of them, 

they are all effectively there. Dealing with our care homes, the Edwardian Victorian villa revival they 

are not new words to members who have spent any time since May within this Council. You will 

have heard xxxxxxx, from Planning, talking about that care homes are going to change, we know, 

Julian has spoken before about the fact that the care home market will change. We know that we 

will have empty care homes, how are we going to respond to that? This provides us with a hook, 

basically, to bring forward the Edwardian Victoria villa revival. Land availability, that phrasing there 

that wording has been lifted straight out of the corporate asset management plan, you will see that 

basically in the documents later on but that basically, and it also picks up timely on what the peer 

review said. We had the peer review, just before Christmas and it was saying to us that, we need to 

be bold, we need to be brave, we need to make sure that we provide land for housing of all different 

kinds of tenure, and we also need to make sure that this Council has an income stream for the next 

20 or 30 years onwards. it basically aligns with all of those key thinking, so I would suggest that this 

fits in perfectly with being nimble, responsive, flexibility, it’s right bang up to date, it’s an officers set 

of words. I can’t imagine that any member would have anything to trouble them with this and to be 
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honest, the only reason it is here now is because I did share it with Councillor King last week, with an 

opportunity that hopefully Councillor King would have added this into the strategy, unfortunately I 

found out late on Monday night that that wasn’t going to be included so that is why it is actually 

here .... thank you. As an amendment tonight, don’t forget of course it is a policy development 

framework document, which means that in order for it to be adopted two thirds of the Council need 

to support this, so I am looking forward to lots of support. I believe it is the right thing for the 

Council to do. Thank you Mr Chairman.  

Chairman: Thank you Councillor. Do you have a seconder?  

Councillor S Darling: Yes Chair I would like ... and I would like to reserve my right to speak at the 

end. Thank you Chair.  

Chairman: Thank you. We will now open the amendment to debate. Councillor Lewis 

Councillor Lewis: Thank you very much Mr Chairman. Having looked through the amendment I 

cannot see why anyone would object to it. We live in an area in Torbay with a lot of deprived areas, 

in Tormohun, the Councillors for Tormohun, Ellacombe, Councillors for Ellacombe, Roundham and 

Hyde, they need help with affordable housing, they need to be shown that we as Torbay Council will 

take the lead in trying to push forward the affordable homes. When I was in Councillor Kings position 

eight years ago it was something we tried to do, it was difficult. This I think is a bonus and as 

Councillor Thomas said this is not written by a group of politicians, this is written by a senior officer 

as a recommendation to go with the housing strategy. So if we vote this down, we are voting down 

an amendment which has been recommended by someone who is an expert in that field. And on 

that note I would like to ask Councillor King, if he is giving full support to it great, if he has 

reservations with the Mayor and the Executives can he pinpoint, when he stands up to speak, of 

which items in this amendment he doesn’t agree with? Because he has got to stand up, and all those 

people who don’t vote for this and look the people in their wards and those deprived wards that 

they haven’t pushed for affordable housing. This bay needs the help of this Council, and I would give 

a message to the people Torbay that we are a caring Council, that we want more affordable homes 

in this bay, and that we do that by supporting this amendment so that it becomes part of the 

housing strategy. I for everyone support, and if they won’t give their support I would like Councillor 

King when he stands up to outline point by point which ones he objects to. Thank you Mr Chairman.  

Chairman: Thank you Councillor. Councillor Sanders.  

Councillor Sanders: Thank you very much Mr Chairman. It’s twenty nine years since I was last at a 

full Council meeting, and I have been trying to catch up on the new standing orders, all 500 pages of 

our constitution it’s not easy. But I was first elected to this Council, I beat the then Chairman of 

housing, one Harry Perkins, in the Blatchcombe ward. Back then the Council was the landlord for 

6,500 properties. They were low rent, there were few complaints from tenants, although that’s not 

true in some areas, but there were few complaints from tenants. The estates were largely mixed in 

terms of the jobs that people did, about a third of the estates were people who were in work, about 

a third were retired and about a third were probably welfare dependent. It’s very different to the 

mix of people you will find in social housing today, and by and large our estates were quite well 

maintained. We know the history; the right to buy came in, giving people big discounts in order to 

purchase properties, quite rightly the right to buy allowed people to purchase, whether the 
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discounts were too generous or not is a political debate for another day. Not replacing those houses 

though was a big error, and of course at the time that the entire stock that remained after those 

sales to Riviera housing took place there were only 3000 properties, over half the stock had gone 

under right to buy. So it is no surprise that today there are actually over 3000 people on our housing 

waiting list, some of whom will be deemed to have such a low need for housing, because the criteria 

is such that you have to be in real dire straits to be allocated a social house today, some of those 

people on that list will never ever be offered an allocation, and we allocate on average around 200 

properties a year then you don’t need to be a mathematician to work out some people are going to 

be waiting for a long time. And of course people who are inadequately or inappropriately housed 

actually find that they are on a road downwards, certainly the children in inadequate housing will 

not do as well at school as children who are in adequate housing, where there is room to play, 

where there is room to do homework, where there is room to not be under the stress and strains of 

a family that’s in inadequate housing. Relationships are more likely to break down, there’s more like 

to be money problems, health and social care is more likely to be needed for people in inadequate 

housing, so there are social costs that we pick up part of the bill of down the track, if you do not 

provide decent affordable housing for those in need. To me there’s three key elements to a 

successful economy; one of them is skills, and we have done well in Torbay over the years in 

improving skills, the results in our local schools, we’ve got an excellent college that is certainly giving 

people skills and vocational certificates that equip them well for the labour market. The second part 

is communication, and communication is not just physical communication such as, the new link road 

which is making a big difference to the economy, and is going to make some significant differences 

to many other elements of what occurs within the bay if we get it right, but it is also about 

broadband the digital connectivity that we have with the rest of the world, now we are getting that 

right. The third element is affordable housing, because if you have skilled people who can’t afford to 

live here then they will go and meet labour market shortages elsewhere, and if you want to attract 

people into here to run businesses, or you want businesses here to expand, then they need skilled 

workers but if the skilled workers can’t afford to be here then they are not going to be here.  

Chairman: Thank you Councillor you have 30 seconds. 

Councillor Sanders: It’s not a question about the numbers of houses, it’s really about the type of 

housing, it’s about meeting local housing need. This amendment goes some way to addressing it, I 

don’t think it goes far enough but it’s a start, and it’s a good start with cross party support and I can’t 

see why any member of this council would oppose it.  

Chairman: Thank you Councillor....  

Councillor Stockman: Thank you Chairman. There are several things I like about this amendment, 

one as has already been said it’s a cross party amendment and what that says is to the people of 

Torbay is that we are finally willing to work together on their behalf. The next thing is it’s an action 

plan, and for the whole of the time that I have been a Councillor I have noticed that on our strategy 

documents very rarely do we actually see an action plan, and so this is really good because this says 

that we’re prepared, not to just to write up a strategy but we are prepared to take action on it. And 

the third thing is that virtually every needs assessment that we have actually looked at, for 

education and health, actually points to better living accommodation for families within the bay, so I 

whole heartedly support this amendment.  
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Chairman: Councillor Morey.  

Councillor Morey: Thank you Chair. Listening to Councillor Sanders here, I too remember the Council 

sell off and the repercussions and the big whole that did leave in the affordable housing in Torbay. 

This amendment does focus on a subject not only close to my heart, I anticipate it is close to many of 

you here, and that is it is putting as a priority the affordable housing issue. In a low wage area, in an 

area of deprivation like Tormohun, like Ellacombe and other wards it is difficult for a large number of 

our residents not actually not only to get on the housing market but actually to be able to afford 

rented accommodation. This amendment does go some way to address this, and as previously said it 

is cross party I too would like it to have gone a lot further but stage by stage there is plenty of time 

yet, well not plenty of time it needs to be done sooner rather than later, but as Councillor Thomas 

did say this, this actually puts a bit of meat on the bone and likewise I would be interested to hear 

from those who oppose this, why? As I can see absolutely no argument why members should 

oppose this. Thank you.  

Chairman: Mayor Oliver, thank you.  

Mayor: I would have liked to have encouraged people to defer this particular amendment, when it 

was presented to the Conservative group it didn’t have dealing with care homes or land availability 

on it, so those two have not been debated or even seen before tonight by the Conservative group. I 

say to my colleagues those two additions will make a huge difference to what is going to happen 

because you vote for this of course this will stop the Churston situation continuing and will mean 

that the Churston bid and the work associated with that, representative of the views of the people 

of Churston will be defeated if you vote for this tonight. So I say to my Conservative colleagues, you 

haven’t seen this before these two points, it will change the policy on the sale of a lot of assets, we 

still need 1.7 million pounds, we’re short and it may snarl up the sale of assets for other policies we 

will want to make so I say to you please do not support this in its present form. You have had an 

opportunity, I agree to everything that overview and scrutiny wanted, everything that you 

mentioned I have agreed to. Then at the last minute, what I may recall perhaps as a left-wing 

alliance here, if I may say so, to stop some of these things happening we support exactly what is 

exactly in the plan ....however it has to be done in a manner that does not affect existing legislation, 

if I can quote the housing bill goes to the lords next week, the LGA are very happy for us to have 

open and individual discussions with the government on housing issues. We can talk to them now 

and have an opportunity to decide, working with them, the best way forward and quickly for housing 

in Torbay, social housing, affordable housing because we need to do something quickly. But I do say 

to my colleagues you have two additional items here you have never seen before, you have to be 

honest and straight with the people of Churston that if you vote for this, it has been added in 

without your knowledge or consent or debate, and I implore you to defer this today, do not support 

it as it is in this form, let our own government through the housing and planning bill look at the 

implications to that, that in itself will out date this particular document. We have been fair and 

reasonable to everybody in what Mark King has proposed. Why didn’t you put these things through 

overview and scrutiny? No you didn’t, you wanted to vote on it now and rush it through. It is 

deceptive; I allege it is deceptive for those people who don’t understand what those two last items 

mean. I am telling you what they mean, and if you want to have a decent, honest assessment of 

helping people in Torbay, do it in a manner that is open and transparent because this does not. And I 

am saying to you, if you vote for this tonight you will have all hell let lose elsewhere because it is not 
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fair and reasonable to do it in this manner. We need to look at the implications of the new bill and 

what the government is supporting and their keen as ever to push through and to make housing so 

important for the future and to help the people of Torbay. So please listen to what I am saying and 

bear in mind you have not seen, until today, what this means, I am telling you what it means. I would 

like to have this deferred so we can look at the implications of the housing bill, which goes to the 

house of lords second reading, and an offer from the LGA to us to talk directly with the government 

and get some real advantage out of speeding it up. But be so careful today, because if you make the 

wrong decision you will upset a huge number of people. And something else, as a last thing 

Chairman, part of this proposal, if you like a recommendation, is to move a lot of elderly people out 

of their existing homes, this was tried some years ago. Just be careful what you’re....  

Chairman: Can we have some silence... 

Mayor Oliver: Just be careful what you’re voting for and what this may mean to a lot of people who 

you will upset. We need a balanced and fair assessment to help the people of Torbay this is not the 

way forward. 

Chairman: Thank you, before I move to the next speaker can we have some respectful silence whilst 

the member is presenting their case. Thank you. Councillor Excell. 

Councillor Excell: Thank you Chairman. Likewise I would like to echo what Gordon has said but you 

know there is a lot of good stuff in this, but unfortunately one area that I always look at, more than 

anybody in my executive role for the communities, I look at people and how they live and where 

they are being moved from. If they are being moved they are normally moved in downsized to an 

area they may not know they may not have no friends and they have to restart their lives when they 

are elderly they may have lost their partners. And I think that not enough thought is put into how we 

downsize and how we, you know do the people actually want to downsize out of their areas and go 

start a new life? Nine times out of ten they don’t, they could be living next to all sorts of people they 

have no, who they want to live with, you know I think we should be a bit more mindful .... Talk about 

downsizing we don’t think just about the bricks and mortar but we think about the people who live 

there and do they want to end their lives in a completely strange place, and being hassled one way 

or another so I think that .... in my opinion a lot more work needs to be done before we march down 

that road. Thank you.  

Chairman: Councillor Mills. 

Councillor Mills: Yes, Thank you Chair. Until about 10 minutes ago I was quite happy with this..... Ok I 

will start again. Until about 10 minutes ago I was quite happy with this paper until we are delivered a 

very, very late amendment with the two items on the end, dealing with our care homes and land 

availability. I am not going to repeat or reiterate what the Mayor said only to say that if I vote for 

this amendment I will be doing my voters a disservice, so I am afraid to tell everybody that I will be 

voting against this amendment and if this amendment is passed I shall be voting against the housing 

strategy. Thank you.  

Chairman: Councillor Bye. 

Councillor Bye: Thank you Mr Chairman. I have been called many things in my life, I have not been 

called a leftie. I remember Councillor Sanders and I, we were radical young liberals together once in 
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the 1980’s, and I very much hope that we can work cross party and that this Council can be 

absolutely passionate about meeting the housing needs of the people of Torbay, that is what I see is 

what it is all about. I am very pleased that Councillor King and the Mayor have taken on board some 

of the suggestions that have been made, so the housing strategy is revised, but it doesn’t go far 

enough and it needs strengthening. Talking about encouraging the development of properties so 

that older people and others might down size, is not forcing anybody into anything, it is about 

providing choice. No one, absolutely no one will be made to move out of where they chose to live, 

what we will be doing is increasing the supply or, we hope to increase the supply, of properties that 

people will freely chose in, absolutely thereby freeing up larger properties much needed for families. 

Look at the evidence here at the back of the housing strategy, Torbay is amongst the top 15% most 

deprived local authorities in England, levels of deprivation have increased, there has been a 75% 

increase in Torbay residents living in areas amongst the most deprived, total number of homeless 

applications and decisions has more than doubled since 2011-2012, we have 3000 households on 

our waiting lists, we know the prices for both renting and buying in the private sector have gone way 

beyond what people on modest incomes in the bay can typically afford, something has to be done. 

What we are doing at the moment we are not doing enough, we are only delivering something like 

353, 350 homes a year in the previous decade we were actually building 6,7,800 homes a year, 100 

to 150 of those were affordable units, we actually used to meet our targets and were praised in the 

delivery of affordable homes. What we have got to do is absolutely strengthen this strategy. xxxxxxx, 

an officer who I work with very happily and very closely and who I greatly respect, has come up with 

proposals to strengthen the strategy, it is not political it is not left wing, it’s not right wing, it’s not 

down the middle, it’s common sense, it’s professional advice as to how we strengthen our housing 

strategy. So I very much hope that all members will support this and absolutely include the bit 

dealing with care homes, we’ve got redundant care homes because we have been so successful in 

supporting older people to live in their own accommodation, and look and see what happened up at 

Dunboyne that is an absolutely brilliant example of what was a redundant or under used residential 

home that is now a superb supported living project, we have got many similar properties like that 

which we can use in a similar way. And absolutely the land availability is not as the Mayor has said, 

something that would make it difficult to realise our capital asset disposal, it is actually something 

that would maintain the value of the Councils assets as we move towards disposal. So I very much 

hope that all members will work cross party and support this amendment. Thank you Mr Chairman. 

Chairman: Thank you Councillor ... 

Mayor: ..... of accuracy I’d like to challenge the figures. 

Councillor D Thomas: Sorry Mr Chairman ..... Standing order Sir 

Chairman: What point of order please..... One moment 

Councillor Parrott: Sorry Chairman, who’s chairing this?  

Chairman: It’s a .... 

Mayor: Thank you very much for your guidance Chairman, can I have the report back. There was a 

point made about, by Councillor Bye on the housing completions. And there were many many 
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hundreds, 700 I was the figure mentioned? I just happen to have the question that was asked in 

2008 to the then.... 

Chairman: This is not a... sorry Mr ... this is not a point of personal order we will continue with the 

meeting. Councillor Parrott. 

Councillor Parrott: Thank you Chairman. I’ve listened to some humbug in this place before, but to be 

lectured from the rolling lawns of Preston by Councillor Lewis about the deprivation in my ward is a 

bit rich frankly. But I am more than happy to take the advice of Councillor Sanders who has much 

experience of the needs across the whole of the bay, so and much of what he said I agree with 

whole heartedly. I think there’s a couple of things that I would say about this, I do have reservations 

about incentivising downsizing because, what a mouthful incentivising downsizing, because I wonder 

if that is the first step on the road to you know protesting outside the homes of people who have too 

much, and I do worry about that because it is a first step along that road and as a non lefty I do 

worry about such well intentioned plans but nevertheless it has got to be a matter for the individual 

what size house they choose to live in if they have the means to live there. I think the issue for me is, 

I mean I am told much about the attributes of xxxxxxx, and I have met him and he is a very 

personable chap and so on. But my understanding is the supporting officer for the housing strategy 

is xxxxxxxx and I have been unable to speak to xxxxxxx, because she has been away, about the first 8 

points and I am certainly not going to be voting against this amendment because there are very real 

problems within my ward and I would accept that, apart from number 7, which I do have real 

problems with it’s a bit like the issue of telling women they’re obese, you know I have real problems 

with that, and so I won’t be voting against it however, I will be abstaining on this simply because I 

think I haven’t had the opportunity to test  some of the items within it with the person who is the 

supporting officer for this, xxxxxxxxx. Thank you.  

Chairman: Thank you Councillor, Councillor Ellery 

Councillor Ellery: Thank you Chairman. So now we know don’t we, tomorrow if this gets defeated, I 

am walking down the fore street in Brixham meeting residents and constituents who have been on 

the waiting list for years and say I am awfully sorry, it got defeated because of worrying about the 

wealthy residents of Churston. Oh come on people, let’s get real here. This is a strengthening of a 

strategy, done by an expert, not by us, not for any reason other than trying to improve the life and 

the houses of the people we represent. And we all sat here tonight caring about our residents or else 

we wouldn’t be here, and then I hear something that we are all lefties and all the rest of it. I am 

sorry I care more about the residents I represent and the fact they have been waiting for years to get 

decent housing then I do about the wealthy residents of Churston. I fully support this amendment.  

Chairman: Councillor Darling, Mandy. 

Councillor M Darling: Thank you Mr Chairman. First can I say thank you to Councillor Lewis and 

Councillor Morey for championing Tormohun and the real needs in that area of housing and 

improvements. I went to a residents meeting there recently and I was challenged at that residents 

meeting by some of them who told me that a member of the Executive had said, that the reason 

why their housing wasn’t being improved and more housing was because Councillor Mandy Darling 

was blocking the housing strategy. That is not the case. I support this amendment whole heartedly I 
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support improving the standards for the people of my ward and all the wards in Torbay and I would 

urge you to support this. Thank you. 

Chairman: Councillor Tyerman. 

Councillor Tyerman: Thank you Mr Chairman. It’s a bit of a red letter day perhaps, I’m not sure I 

have ever been accused before of being part of a left wing conspiracy. I am not quite sure how to 

take that. When asked to speak Mr Chairman I was going to mention two points but Councillor Bye 

has adequately dealt with one. I’d like to just come on and mention the aspect of the clause there 

under land availability and say to Councillors, you actually have all had chance to see this wording, 

this wording was published in documents that came to Overview and Scrutiny as part of the asset 

management plan, been lifted exactly from there. Certainly it was read, I believe by most of the 

members of Overview and Scrutiny, it admittedly at the Overview and Scrutiny discussion didn’t get 

much discussion, probably because none of us had a problem with it. That’s the situation, Overview 

and Scrutiny accepted the logic of that and I must point out to people, this does not prevent 

anything happening it only says it needs the approval of full Council for these things to happen, this 

is not a block to any of the things in there it just makes it clear that it gets proper democratic 

consideration to come to a proper democratic decision. On that basis I am happy with what is here I 

shall be supporting this amendment and I would like to call for a recorded vote on this so that our 

members can see who is prepared to accept the responsibilities of ..... 

Chairman: Thank you that is fine a recorded vote will be taken. Councillor Bent. 

Councillor Bent: I actually held Councillor Kings portfolio from 2007 – 2011, and we did actually at 

that time have a housing strategy and I recognise some of these initiatives as being part of the 

delivery plan of that housing strategy. A lot of focus has been on incentivising downsizing well we 

had that initiative in 2007, it worked very well, and we assisted people with their housing costs, 

there was no great debate about it. So I think it’s, to suggest that it’s perhaps putting people in a 

situation they don’t want be is just not correct because we found that particular initiative worked 

very well.  I think there is a number of other ones here that have been recycled quite frankly, so 

they’re not new and they have been proven to be effective by the strategy that we had in 2007 – 

2011. I think in relation to the last two, dealing with our car homes, I mean that has been an ongoing 

issue for years quite frankly, we have got care homes that are surplus to requirement and we have 

to consider alternative uses for them. As far as the land availability is concerned, I think it’s only right 

and proper that these decisions be made by full Council, quite frankly, because it is public land that 

we are talking about and I think these sort of decisions need to be made collectively, so I very much 

hope that members will support this amendment. Thank you Chairman.  

Chairman: Thank you Councillor, I now go to Councillor Steve Darling, you reserved your right. 

Councillor S Darling: There we are it is actually working. There we are thank you. And I would like to 

thank Councillor Bye for stealing some of the key points that I wish to raise, I suppose I shouldn’t be 

that surprised that as a former Liberal candidate that he does that for us. I am also, I am just 

somewhat perplexed as well. You know Gordon says this is a left wing alliance, you know the 

Conservative group leader and the Liberal Democrat those strange lefties are once again putting 

forward this. I think there is a simple explanation and we need Gordon, sorry our elected Mayor, to 

come clean. Clearly Councillor Parrott has talked him in to joining UKIP and that is the only 

Page 27



reasonable explanation as to why he would perceive this Conservative and Liberal Democrat 

amendment as being a left wing alliance. May I assure you this is actually an alliance of common 

sense rather than dogma, this is what our community needs and we need to deliver it. Let us not 

have the scare mongering that we have had before us, may I assure members that, you know, we 

will not be forcing old people out of homes. This is an incentive that we have had previously it is not 

a new policy it is reintroducing a policy that ensured older folk had an incentive to downsize to free 

up existing accommodation for those families in desperate need. May I just refer to the strategy as a 

whole, it is far from a perfect strategy but we have to use this amendment as a bolt on, to try and 

make sure that we give it some backbone. May I just briefly allude to the housing landscape that we 

face in Torbay. We have already heard from Councillor Bye of some of the challenges that we face, 

but we need to have a look at what is happening at a national level and the fact of the matter is that 

you know despite, I don’t want to get too political, but the fact of the matter is that our current 

government are not supporting social housing. We have a situation here in Torbay where we have 

less than half, at 8% the level of social housing so we start from an extremely low base here in 

Torbay, and the national policy is to actually only help people who want to enter the housing ladder 

in our low wage economy with high cost of housing that is a deadly cocktail that we face for us. So 

we have lots of foresight from across the chamber saying that the national policy maybe almost, 

what I’ve heard describing as putting the death nail in social housing and yet, we as a Council need 

to make sure that, more than ever, we hold up our end because we desperately need that to meet 

the needs of our local community. You know we have already heard how we have gone from being 

in the top 100, sorry the worst 100 to now you know in the worst 50 according to indices of 

deprivation and the level of poverty in our community. So more than ever we need to actually tackle 

the desperate need for affordable housing. You know, I reflect myself, those people who have 

approached me, you know, I am aware of a family in a certain part of ... 

Chairman: Thank you Councillor you have thirty seconds. 

Councillor S Darling: And it’s gone off again. There we are. In a certain part of Torquay where they 

are in desperate need of a five bedroom property, that is almost unimaginable for them to ever find 

that in Torbay, but the mother has severe health problems and a couple of the children have severe 

health problems and yet they are overcrowded and it is resulting in problems at school for the 

children. 

Chairman: Thank you Councillor you have had your five minutes. Before I move to Councillor King, 

Councillor .....  

Councillor Haddock: Thank you Chairman I have finally got noticed. I have no problems with the vast 

part of the majority of this document. Yes, I have been out of the country, I was not at Conservative 

group meeting. But I understand the papers I saw come back and this is dumped on us, I will put that 

word, tonight, with no notice of this motion. Which concerns me when you read the LGA report, 

doing things properly and professionally to bring things in and I see every other Councillor didn’t get 

documents accept us on the top table. What’s going on please? Is it divide and rule by the staff or 

something? Because I am concerned that we got our documents so late, and couldn’t do. Most of 

that document I have received. I didn’t see you, I apologise if you did but I only saw us get them 

given here. I am concerned that they are all coming this late, it is not professional for us to have 

documents at the last minute. Most of the document I have no problems with it’s the last item 
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what’s been going on on this one, I would like the last item deferred so we can look at legalities, and 

things like that because I didn’t know anything at all about the last item. Thank you Chairman. 

Chairman: Thank you Councillor, we will now go to Councillor King would you like to comment on 

the amendment? 

Councillor King: Thank you everyone for an interesting debate. Just to confirm, the housing strategy 

presented today has taken on every one, I repeat every one of the Overview and Scrutiny 

recommendations. Perhaps Overview and Scrutiny are not as thorough as they would have us 

believe as we have the amendment tabled before us this evening. Councillor Lewis, you’re not going 

to dictate to me what I comment on and what I do not. I am not against affordable housing 

proposals, far from it. What I am against is being asked to make a decision on a document I had 

presented to me just a few minutes ago. I saw the document at the Conservative group meeting, or 

a document at the Conservative group meeting on Monday and before that at a meeting with the 

Council officers however, the amendment has been substantially reworked after Councillor O’Dwyer 

helpfully pointed out that the amendment proposals were already out of date. I will not vote against 

this amendment, simply because I have not had enough time to read it properly and digest its 

contents, but for the same reason I won’t be voting for it.  

Chairman: Right we are going for a recorded vote, I pass now to the Monitoring Officer 

Anne-Marie Bond: Members we are going to take a recorded vote on the cross party amendment 

that’s before you. When I call your name please indicate how you wish to vote.....            

Members the two thirds requirement was reached the amendment has therefore been carried and 

becomes the substantive motion against which further amendments can be moved. 

Chairman: Is there any further debate? Councillor Parrott. 

Councillor Parrott: ... For a recorded vote, thank you is anybody else going to support that?... Thank 

you. 

Chairman: Is there any further debate? Councillor Thomas 

Councillor D Thomas: Thank you, I really just need to remind members that we have the housing 

strategy with this amendment now and I would be absolutely horrified if anybody wasn’t going to 

actually support the housing strategy. It is absolutely critical that this Council has a housing strategy, 

I brought it forward, as I have already said, as a motion all those months ago. Here tonight we now 

have the housing strategy, there is no option to defer it is actually here so please let’s show all 

councillors supporting the housing strategy that we have on the table in front of us because this is 

the document that we will be working forward, and I think it would send out a very negative 

message if the executive were now to either abstain or to vote against the housing strategy that 95% 

of the work that you guys have done is included, there is only a very small element that has just 

been added at the end. So let’s all get behind your housing strategy and our housing strategy, let’s 

make this the Councils housing strategy and get it adopted unanimously. Thank you. 

Chairman: Councillor Excell 
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Councillor Excell: Thank you Chair. I’m sorry I don’t know what planet you come from but I have 

already made my point, and I don’t see how I can change it I’m afraid that quick so my answer is 

because at the moment we are having this housing strategy with what your amendment and it still 

has two issues there which I have concerns about so I will be abstaining. 

Chairman: Any further debate? Then we go to Councillor Mills who ... Thank you Councillor King, no 

further comment then we call a recorded vote has been called for.  

Anne-Marie Bond: So members you are now voting on the substantive motion which includes the 

amendment, when I call your name please indicate how you wish to vote..... 

Members the required two thirds was reached, therefore the housing strategy as amended is 

carried. 

 

    

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

Page 30



RADIO 1 BIG WEEKEND: How Torbay missed out 

 

TORBAY could have hosted Radio 1's money-spinning and star-studded Big Weekend event — 

but missed out, it was claimed today. 

And the same goes for concerts for music legends Elton John and Rod Stewart with their 
promoter also being turned away. 

The claim that Torbay lost out was made by Cllr Richard Haddock (pictured), right hand man to 
mayor Gordon Oliver and the executive lead for business. 

Radio 1 Breakfast Show host Nick Grimshaw announced on Monday that Europe's largest free 
music festival is coming to Powderham Castle on May 28 and 29 which left Teignbridge Council 
and Exeter City Council jumping for joy. Both councils contributed £100,000 to bring the event to 
South Devon and say it will be a huge showcase and boost for the area. 

 

More than 50,000 people are expected over the two days and all the tickets are given free to 
local people with world-famous acts Coldplay and Ellie Goulding already lined up. 

Cllr Haddock claimed Radio 1 approached the council five or six months ago but 'junior council 
officers' said they were unable to help because there was no licensed venue in the Bay able to 
accommodate 25,000 people. 

Cllr Haddock was adamant an approach was made to a council officer. 

"100 per cent guaranteed. No ifs and buts," he said adding that neither the mayor nor councillors 
were made aware of the approach until after the radio representatives were sent away. 

According to Cllr Haddock, the same thing happened after a promoter looking after Elton John 
and Rod Stewart made an approach to stage two concerts in the Bay, with Clennon Valley in 
Paignton, being highlighted as a possible venue. That never came to anything either. 

Rod Stewart is now performing at Plymouth Argyle's Home Park ground on Tuesday June 7 and 
Elton John will be at Exeter's Westpoint arena on Sunday, June 19. 

Cllr Haddock claimed: "I understand there were approaches from the Radio 1 roadshow team. 

"I also understand a big promoter who manages Elton John and people like Rod Stewart was 
interested in Torbay, but mysteriously some of the staff did not seem to be interested. 

"The councillors found out after they had been turned away. The mayor was not happy. I 
understand he was not informed until afterwards." 

He said the local authority could have obtained a licence for Clennon Valley and estimates it 
could have made £500,000 from the concerts alone. 

The Churston farmer also revealed the promoters approached him to see if he owned land 
suitable to host a concert. 

Cllr Haddock said: "I had to turn them away because I was not ready. I would prefer that Torbay 
did it and got the money." 

The Big Weekend will put Teignbridge and South Devon on the map. Council leader Jeremy 
Christophers said: "I'm still getting over the excitement of the announcement. We are sure this 
will be a weekend to remember. 

 
"This is a wonderful opportunity for the young people of Teignbridge to enjoy a festival right on 
their doorstep. It will showcase Powderham Castle and put this part of Devon on the map." 
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Charlie Courtenay, the new Earl of Devon, said: "It is awesome that Radio 1 has chosen 
Powderham for the Big Weekend 2016. The Castle has entertained a lot over the centuries, but it 
has never seen a weekend like this." 

Sarah Stride, acting general manager for Visit South Devon, said: "This is fantastic news for the 
profile of Teignbridge and South Devon, putting the local area firmly on the map." 

The first five acts announced on Monday were Coldplay, Ellie Goulding, Craig David, Chase and 
Status and Bring Me the Horizon. 

Coldplay star Chris Martin said: "I was born and raised in a cottage next door to Powderham 
Castle, so being part of Radio 1's Big Weekend this year means a huge amount to me 
personally. I lived the first few years of my life less than 500 yards from where we'll be 
performing so this couldn't be more of a homecoming for me." 
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Torbay Council 
 

Allegation of a breach of the Member Code of Conduct 
and/or protocol 

 

1 Full name(s) of person(s) 
making allegation: 

Councillor John Thomas 

2 Address: Brooke Farm 
Long Road 
Lower Yalberton 
Paignton 
TQ4 7PQ 

3 Telephone Number: 01803 552721 

4 Fax Number:  

5 E-Mail address: John.thomas@torbay.gov.uk 

6 Names, E-Mail addresses, and telephone numbers of any witnesses: 

 Frances Hughes, fran.hughes@torbay.gov.uk, 01803 208002 
 
Steve Parrock, steve.parrock@torbay.gov.uk, 01803 208973 
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Torbay Council 
 

Complaint against a member of the council 
 

1 Against which member is your complaint being made? 

 Councillor Richard Haddock 

2 What do you allege the member did wrong?  (State specifically what the member 
said and/or did) 

 Regretfully I must refer Cllr Haddock to the Standards Committee for his Full 
Council comments.  
 
Apart from being disrespectful to the Chairman, Cllr Haddock's comments were 
factually incorrect, critical of officers, and suggested behaviour which was 
improper, unprofessional and not neutral (quote "divide and rule by staff") to such 
an extent that the whole lawfulness of the amendment was being questioned. 
 
This is a clear breach of the Member Officer Protocol at the most public of public 
meetings and cannot be overlooked. 
 
I also believe that Cllr Haddock broke the Protocol when referring to a "junior 
officer'' in an interview with a reporter over the Big Weekend, which led to the 
front page article on the Herald Express on 3rd February, leaving an impression 
that officers actions or inactions had cost the Bay an important events 
opportunity. Not only was this inaccurate, it also brought the council and officers 
into disrepute.  
 
Such behaviour cannot be tolerated any longer.  
 

3 Which paragraph(s) of the Members’ code of conduct and / or Protocol do you say 
have been breached? 

 Local Protocol on Member and Officer Relations generally but in particular 
paragraph 9. 
 
Members Code of Conduct: 
 
5(e) do anything which compromises or is likely to compromise the impartiality of 
those who work for, or on behalf of, the Council; 
 
5(h) conduct yourself in a manner or behave in such a way so as to give a 
reasonable 
person the impression that you have brought your office or the Council into 
disrepute. 

4 When and where do you say the alleged breach occurred? 

 Council meeting 3 February 2016 
 
Herald Express Article printed on 3 February 2016 
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5 What is your evidence for alleging a breach?  (Set out below the specific evidence and 
write on additional sheets if necessary.  Attach copies of any relevant correspondence 
papers, documents which you say support your allegations).  

 Audio recording of the Council meeting on 3 February 2016 copy of which is available 
at: 
http://www.torbay.gov.uk/DemocraticServices/ieListDocuments.aspx?CId=163&MId=6
158&Ver=4  
 
Herald Express Article printed on 3 February 2016 

6 Are there any witnesses who can corroborate what you say?  If so, set out their names 
below and write their contact details on the attached form. 

 Frances Hughes, fran.hughes@torbay.gov.uk, 01803 208002.   
 
Steve Parrock, steve.parrock@torbay.gov.uk, 01803 208973 

7 Your identity will probably have to be made known to the member against whom you 
are making the allegation, to the authority and to others who need to know who you 
are.   
 
Requests for confidentiality regarding names of complainants, witnesses and others 
corroborating evidence will not automatically be granted.  If any request for 
confidentiality is not granted, you will be asked whether you wish to withdraw your 
complaint.  You will be notified of the Council’s decision but if the Council considers the 
complaint to be sufficiently serious, it may proceed with an investigation and disclose 
your name. 
 
If you wish your name to be kept confidential please set out your reasons below.          

  

  

Page 35

http://www.torbay.gov.uk/DemocraticServices/ieListDocuments.aspx?CId=163&MId=6158&Ver=4
http://www.torbay.gov.uk/DemocraticServices/ieListDocuments.aspx?CId=163&MId=6158&Ver=4
mailto:fran.hughes@torbay.gov.uk
mailto:steve.parrock@torbay.gov.uk


8 Complaints must be submitted in writing using this form, including electronic 
submissions utilising this form which is on the council’s website.  If you need any 
assistance in completing it, please contact 01803 207481.  Are you prepared, if called 
upon to do so, to give oral evidence in public in support of your allegation to the 
Standards Hearings Sub-Committee?   

 

Signed: 

Print Name in block Capitals: Councillor John Thomas 

Date Form received: (to be filled in by Governance Support)……………………. 

Please return this form to: 
 
The Monitoring Officer,  
c/o Governance Support,  
Torbay Council,  
Town Hall,  
Torquay,  
TQ1 3DR. 
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If you require this in a different format or language, please contact me.  

 

 Please reply to:  Amanda Barlow 

Deputy Monitoring Officer 

Legal Services 

Electric House 

Castle Circus 

Torquay, TQ1 3DR 

Councillor Haddock 

Private and Confidential 

Churston Farm Shop 

Dartmouth Road 

Brixham 

TQ5 0LL 

Telephone: 01803 207172 

E-mail: Amanda.barlow@torbay.gov.uk 

Website: www.torbay.gov.uk 

 Date 10 March 2016 

 

 

Dear Councillor Haddock 

 

Complaint of Alleged Misconduct 
 

I have recently received a complaint that alleges you have breached the Members Code of 
Conduct.  Upon receipt of that complaint, I as the Council’s Deputy Monitoring Officer have 
undertaken an initial assessment of whether the alleged behaviour could amount to a 
breach of the Code of Conduct.  When undertaking an initial assessment I have the option 
to consult our appointed Independent Person.  The role of the Independent Person is to 
remain completely impartial and objective.  Their role is to assess complaints and form a 
view on them.  I have on this occasion, sought the views of our Independent Person, Mrs 
Christine Payne.  
 

Prior to forming a final finding on the allegations, I would like to give you the opportunity to 
respond to the allegations.  The complaint sets out the following allegations: 
 

1) At Council meeting on the 3 February 2016, under item 8 of the agenda, you made 
serious allegations that were critical of Officers, and suggested behaviour on the 
part of Officers that was improper, unprofessional, and not neutral (quote ‘divide 
and rule by Staff’) to such an extent that the whole of the lawfulness of the 
amendment was being questioned. 
 

2) Councillor Haddock broke the Member Officer Protocol when referring to a ‘Junior 
Officer’ in an interview with a reporter over the Big Weekend, which led to the front 
page article on the Herald Express on 3 February 2016, leaving an impression that 
Officers actions or inactions had cost the Bay an important events opportunity.  
These remarks were not supported by evidence and they were wholly inaccurate. 

 

If I have not received a response from you by 4 April 2016, I will determine that you do not 
dispute the above allegations and will form a final finding based upon the evidence 
provided by the complainant and witnesses. 
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To ensure that the Member being complained about has independent support, the 
Member may contact a nominated Independent Person to seek their views.  If you would 
like to access this support please contact Lisa Antrobus, Governance Support on (01803) 
207064 or lisa.antrobus@torbay.gov.uk, for their contact details. 
 
If you have any queries in respect of this letter please do not hesitate to contact me at the 
above address.  
 

Yours sincerely 

 

 

 

Amanda Barlow 

Deputy Monitoring Officer 
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If you require this in a different format or language, please contact me.  

 

 Please reply to:  Amanda Barlow 

Deputy Monitoring Officer 

Legal Services 

Electric House 

Castle Circus 

Torquay, TQ1 3DR 

Councillor Haddock 

Private and Confidential 

Churston Farm Shop 

Dartmouth Road 

Brixham 

TQ5 0LL 

Telephone: 01803 207172 

E-mail: Amanda.barlow@torbay.gov.uk 

Website: www.torbay.gov.uk 

 Date 3 May 2016 

 

 

Dear Councillor Haddock 

 

Complaint of Alleged Misconduct – Comments made at the Council Meeting on 3 
February 2016 
 

As detailed in my letter to you dated 3 May 2016, I have separated the allegations made 
against you and respond accordingly.  As before, I have once again sought the views of 
the Independent Person, Mrs Christine Payne. 
 
The complaint alleged that you made serious allegations that were critical of Officers, and 
suggested behaviour on the part of Officers that was improper, unprofessional, and not 
neutral to such an extent that the whole of the lawfulness of the amendment was being 
questioned.   
 
In considering your written response dated 1 April 2016, I am not satisfied that you 
understand or appreciate the seriousness of this allegation and therefore I am left with no 
option other than to undertake a full investigation. Based on the information provided the 
potential breach of the Code of Conduct is sufficiently serious that an investigation should 
be undertaken in order to either discount or substantiate the complaint and to determine 
what sanction, if any, is appropriate.  
 
As part of the investigation process, I have instructed Lisa Antrobus to arrange a meeting 
with you and myself at a time which is convenient to us both.  I will also be speaking with 
the Chief Executive in order for me to undertake a full and detailed investigation.  Please 
note if following the completion of the investigation I make a finding of ‘no breach’, no 
further action will be taken in respect of the complaint and a press statement will be 
released advising of ‘no breach’.  If I should find a breach, a meeting of the Standards 
Hearing Sub-Committee will be convened to consider the investigation report and make a 
final decision. 
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To ensure that you have independent support, you may contact a nominated Independent 
Person to seek their views.  If you would like to access this support please contact Lisa 
Antrobus, Governance Support on (01803) 207064 or lisa.antrobus@torbay.gov.uk, for 
their contact details. 
 
If you have any queries in respect of this letter please do not hesitate to contact me at the 
above address.  
 

Yours sincerely 

 

 

 

Amanda Barlow 

Deputy Monitoring Officer 
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If you require this in a different format or language, please contact me.  

 

 Please reply to:  Amanda Barlow 

Deputy Monitoring Officer 

Legal Services 

Electric House 

Castle Circus 

Torquay, TQ1 3DR 

Councillor Haddock 

Private and Confidential 

Churston Farm Shop 

Dartmouth Road 

Brixham 

TQ5 0LL 

Telephone: 01803 207172 

E-mail: Amanda.barlow@torbay.gov.uk 

Website: www.torbay.gov.uk 

 Date 3 May 2016 

 

 

Dear Councillor Haddock 

 

Complaint of Alleged Misconduct – Radio 1 Big Weekend 
 

Thank you for your response dated 1 April 2016.  Please note that I have separated the 
two allegations made against you and respond accordingly.  As before, I have once again 
sought the views of the Independent Person, Mrs Christine Payne. 
 
In considering your response to the allegation regarding the comments attributed to you in 
the Herald Express article regarding the Radio 1 Big Weekend dated 3 February 2016, 
there is an apparent lack of recognition of the impact your comments may have had on the 
reputation of the Council. In addition and following sight of a report prepared by a Senior 
Officer of the Council, you did not confirm the accuracy of the information with any Council 
officer before making your comments to the Herald Express and I have resolved that a 
detailed response is required from you on this point. 
 
Therefore I am left with no option but to undertake a full investigation based on the 
information provided the potential breach of the Code of Conduct is sufficiently serious that 
an investigation should be undertaken in order to either discount or substantiate the 
complaint and to determine what sanction, if any, is appropriate. 
 
As part of the investigation process, I have instructed Lisa Antrobus to arrange a meeting 
with you and myself at a time which is convenient to us both.  I will also be speaking with 
the Chief Executive in order for me to undertake a full and detailed investigation.  Please 
note that if, following the completion of the investigation, I make a finding of ‘no breach’, no 
further action will be taken in respect of the complaint and a press statement will be 
released advising of ‘no breach’.  If I should find a breach a meeting of the Standards 
Hearing Sub-Committee will be convened to consider the investigation report and make a 
final decision. 
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To ensure that you have independent support, you may contact a nominated Independent 
Person to seek their views.  If you would like to access this support please contact Lisa 
Antrobus, Governance Support on (01803) 207064 or lisa.antrobus@torbay.gov.uk, for 
their contact details. 
 
If you have any queries in respect of this letter please do not hesitate to contact me at the 
above address.  
 

Yours sincerely 

 

 

 

Amanda Barlow 

Deputy Monitoring Officer 

Page 44

mailto:lisa.antrobus@torbay.gov.uk


Page 45

Agenda Item 4
Appendix 9



Page 46



Page 47

Agenda Item 4
Appendix 10



    

 
 

 

 
If you require this in a different format or language, please contact me.  

 

 Please reply to:  Amanda Barlow 

Deputy Monitoring Officer 

Legal Services 

Electric House 

Castle Circus 

Torquay, TQ1 3DR 

Councillor Haddock 

Private and Confidential 

Churston Farm Shop 

Dartmouth Road 

Brixham 

TQ5 0LL 

Telephone: 01803 207172 

E-mail: Amanda.barlow@torbay.gov.uk 

Website: www.torbay.gov.uk 

 Date 17 May 2016 

 

 

Dear Councillor Haddock 

 

Complaint of Alleged Misconduct  
 

Thank you for your letter dated 11 May 2016. I have responded to the points you have 
raised in turn, therefore please read this letter in conjunction with your letter dated 11 May 
2016.  
 
1. Who raised the complaints? 
 
Councillor John Thomas has made the complaints. 
 
2. Comments and Independent Person. 
 
The comments you made at the Council meeting on 3 February 2016 during the debate of 
Torbay’s Housing Strategy 2015-2020.  In particular, ‘is it divide and rule by the staff or 
something’. 
 
The Independent Person received a transcript of the recording and their opinion was 
sought during a meeting that had been convened in order to consider the complaints. 
 
The complaint made against Councillor David Thomas has been dealt with separately and 
is now concluded.  
 
3. Radio One Big Weekend. 
 
It is claimed the comments you made and subsequently printed in the Herald Express 
Article dated 3 February 2016, were inaccurate. 
 
The Assistant Director for Community and Customer Services has undertaken a report 
which I will share with you during our meeting on 1 June 2016.  If, following my 
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investigation I conclude a breach of the Code of Conduct has arisen; I will attach the report 
as an addendum to my investigation report. Of which you will be given a copy prior to any 
subsequent Standards hearing. 
 
The purpose of the investigation is to establish whether there has been a breach of the 
Members Code of Conduct.  The investigation will determine whether a breach of the 
following has occurred: 
 
‘5. General Obligations: 
 
You must not –  
 
(h) conduct yourself in a manner or behave in such a way so as to give a reasonable 
person the impression that you have brought your office or the Council into disrepute’ 
 
The meeting scheduled for the 1 June 2016 will be between you and I.   
 
The complaint and investigation is being undertaken in accordance with the ‘Local 
Protocol for the Assessment and Determination of Allegations of Breaches of the Members 
Code of Conduct’ which along with the Members Code of Conduct are part of the Council’s 
Constitution.  Copies for your reference are enclosed. 
 
I look forward to meeting with you on 1 June 2016. 
 
Yours sincerely 

 

 

 

Amanda Barlow 

Deputy Monitoring Officer 

 

Enc. 
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If you require this in a different format or language, please contact me.  

 

 Please reply to:  Amanda Barlow 

Deputy Monitoring Officer 

Legal Services 

Electric House 

Castle Circus 

Torquay, TQ1 3DR 

Councillor Haddock 

Private and Confidential 

Churston Farm Shop 

Dartmouth Road 

Brixham 

TQ5 0LL 

Telephone: 01803 207172 

E-mail: Amanda.barlow@torbay.gov.uk 

Website: www.torbay.gov.uk 

 Date 20 June 2016 

 

 

Dear Councillor Haddock 

 

Complaint of Alleged Misconduct 
 

Thank you for your letter dated 12 June 2016 of which I acknowledge receipt. 
 

In response to your letter, I shall address each paragraph chronologically, where 
appropriate to do so. 
 
Paragraph 1 and in turn, paragraph 5 –  
 
Whilst for your information I provided you with a full copy of the said report, I have 
requested that the Assistant Director, Frances Hughes provides me with a redacted copy 
which seeks to remove any information that would not be appropriate to put in to the public 
domain. It is this said report which will be an addendum to my report and shall be made 
available to the public. The date of publish will be in accordance with the requirements of a 
Standard Committee Hearing. 
 
As stated, the report will be redacted. In respect of cross examination, your legal team will 
be able to ask questions of the Assistant Director, Frances Hughes who is the author of 
the said report.  
 
Paragraph 2 –The purpose of the report dated 14 March 2016 is to determine whether 
your assertions in the Herald Express article dated 3 February 2016 were accurate and 
whether you had acted in accordance with that reasonably expected of you as an 
appointed Councillor. It is not and has never been requested for the purpose to champion 
a claim that the Council did everything right. 
 
Paragraphs’ 3 and 4 –  
 
I respectfully submit that whilst this is of interest to you, it is not relevant to my 
investigation and shall not feature in the findings of my report.  
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In concluding, I ask that you await receipt of my report before submitting further questions. 
My reason for this respectful request is that the report may answer any questions you may 
have and if it does not, it will be appropriate for you to raise these at a subsequent 
Standards Committee Hearing. 
 
 

Yours sincerely 

 

 

 

Amanda Barlow 

Deputy Monitoring Officer 
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